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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 9
March 6, 2014, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:05 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Approved
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of February 20, 2014: Approved
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 


· CFA: Andy Merrifield, Chair, CFA Bargaining team will be on campus Thursday, March 20, at 12 p.m. at the Barrett Conference Room. Lunch will be provided. Please RSVP to cfa@csulb.edu. 
· The winner of the Outstanding Professor Award is Stephen Mezyk of the Chemistry and Biochemistry Department. 
· The City of Long Beach Mayoral Debate will take place on Wednesday, March 19, from 6-8 p.m. at the USU Beach Auditorium. Chair O’Connor is one of three people on a panel at the event who is charged with posing questions to the candidates. He invites Academic Senators to send him their questions and input for the debate. 
· The Distinguished Speaker Series will take place on Thursday, March 27, 7:30 p.m., at the Carpenter Center for Performing Arts. Historian Douglas Brinkley will be talking about “The Evolution of the American Presidency”. 
· The Senate Reception will take place on Thursday, March 27, from 2-4 p.m. in the Anatol Patio. Hors d’oeuvres and refreshments will be provided.  
4.2 Nominating Committee: None
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Para (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10 p.m.)
· This year is the sixth year anniversary of the Long Beach Promise, an agreement between the Long Beach Unified School District, Long Beach City College, and CSULB to assure a seamless transition to a four-year university for local students. 

· President Para will go to Sacramento on March 18th for the annual visit of CSU representatives to the state capital.

· Plans for a CSULB Alumni Center near the Pyramid are moving forward. 

· In a recent URC meeting, Tom Enders gave a report on Financial Aid and stated that in fall 2009, 41.6% of our first-year students qualified for a Cal Grant or SUG, and 36% qualified for Pell Grants. That number is now over 50% for both types of grants. A helpful figure to contextualize this increase: As of fall 2013, almost 40% of CSU students have family incomes of less than $23,000. 

· Hilary Clinton was in town to deliver a key note for the Boys and Girls Club in Long Beach and talked about the Clinton Foundation’s long-term support to the Club. She also took a moment to answer general questions and expressed concern over the Russian actions against Ukraine.  
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
7.1 Proposal: Policy Revision, Maximum Student Load
(AS-928-14/CEPC) SECOND READING
Senator Brazier indicated that changes in this policy are primarily intended to clarify the status of students pursuing credential programs and doctoral programs. The changes include the reduction of units from 9 to 6 for students considered full-time in a Doctoral program and from 9 to 8 for students in a Master’s Program. These changes favorably impact financial aid qualification for our students, but have no impact on the amount of their tuition and fees. 
Senator Siemer moved to amend the name of the document to “Maximum and Full Time Student Load”.  This change will makes it easier to find the policy when making an internet search. There were no objections to this change. 
A vote to approve the policy ensued:
Approve: 38

Oppose: 4

This policy was approved

7.2 Proposal: Policy Revision, Requirements for Master’s Degrees

(AS-927-14/CEPC) SECOND READING
Senator Schürer spoke on behalf of his amendments in 2.6. The changes clarify what units are transferrable toward a master’s degree while continuing to meet University and Title Five requirements. The amendment, “Units applied towards a previous undergraduate degree cannot be transferred for credit towards a master’s degree” was unanimously approved. 
After discussion, minor substantive changes were made to the sentence, “The academic unit granting the degree may waive units and course requirements provided the minimum 30 unit requirement is met in accordance with Title Five.”
A vote for the edited sentence ensued: 
Approve: 42

Oppose: 1

This sentence was approved. 

Section 7.1: The motion to strike the sentence, “Requirements for both degree programs must be completed before the degrees are completed” was approved. 

The sentence, “The two degree programs may be in separate departments or the same department” was unanimously approved. 

Section 7.1.1: The minor edit of adding “that concurrent” to the sentence was unanimously approved. 

Senator Schürer made a motion to replace areas throughout the document that say “departments or graduate advisors” with “academic unit(s) granting the degree”. This motion was unanimously approved. 

After discussion, section 7.1.4 was added saying, “Each degree in a concurrent program must meet the 30 unit minimum. Units beyond the 30 unique unit minimum may be shared between concurrent degrees.” This section was approved. 
Section 8.2.2: The amendment, “Units applied towards a previously completed degree cannot be transferred for credit towards a second master’s degree. Academic unit(s) grating the degrees may waive units and course requirements provided the minimum 30 unique unit requirement is met” was unanimously approved. 

Section 8.2.3: After discussion, the minimum amount of units was amended to “21”. 
A vote to change the minimum number of units ensued: 

Approve: 32

Oppose: 7

The amendment was approved. 

This policy in its entirety was unanimously approved. 

7.3 Proposal: Policy Revision, Faculty Contact Hours
(AS-937-14/FPPC) SECOND READING 

The proposal to change “Contact Hours” to “Office Hours” was made to make this policy easier to find when searching for it on our university’s homepage. In addition, this change specifies time spent for serving students outside of class rather than the common understanding of “contact hours,” which denotes teaching time in the classroom.  

A straw poll to change the word “Contact” to “Office” was initiated. 
Approve: 36

Oppose: 4

The straw poll indicated a clear preference among senators for the term “office hours”. 

A motion took place to change “Contact” to “Office” throughout the document. 

Approve: 41 
Oppose: 0

The motion passed and the document was altered to reflect this change. 
7.4 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) SECOND READING 

This policy was not reviewed during this meeting. 
8. NEW BUSINESS: 
8.1 Proposal: Resolution on WASC Interim Report Steering Committee
(AS-941-14/EC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20 p.m.)

Chair O’Connor gave background information on the purpose of the WASC Interim Report. The steering committee will bring experts together representing different stakeholders across campus and will help with the preparation of the next report, due in a year and a half. After the Academic Senate read the document, they agreed to waive the first reading and approved moving on to the second reading. 

A vote to approve this proposal ensued:

Approve: 48 

Oppose: 0

This proposal to assemble a WASC Interim Steering Committee was approved. 

8.2 Proposal: Policy Revision, Honors for Undergraduate Students
(AS-936-14/CEPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.) 

Senator Brazier indicated that the changes in the policy were made for the purpose of clarity and so the policy coincides with current University practices. The changes also assure that all the different types of honors awarded at CSULB are listed. To answer Senator Schürer’s question, an Honors in the Major-program creates specific academic requirements for students, which are listed in the University Catalog. In order to receive the Honors in the Major, a student needs to fulfill a special set of academic requirements set forth by the department in the University Catalog  Departmental Honors are less formal and are awarded to students by Department consensus; departmental honors are not listed in the university catalog. Each department sets its own requirements for these awards.. 
8.3 Proposal: Policy Revision, Honors for Graduate Students
(AS-938-14/CEPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:40 p.m.)
Senator Brazier stated that minor changes were made to provide clarity and an accurate reflection of current practices in the document. The Academic Senate agreed to waive the first reading and move to a second reading. 

A vote to approve the document ensued:

Approved: 44

Opposed: 1

This policy was approved. 

8.4 Proposal: Policy Revision, Academic Minors
(AS-939-14/CEPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:45 p.m.)

Senator Brazier stated that this proposal originated from the Provost’s Task Force on Curriculum Reform. The minimum number of units from the minor was dropped from 18 units to 15 units. The maximum number of units must be determined by the Department. The minimum number in upper division units was dropped from 9 to 6 units. Both of these changes meet Title Five requirements. 
9. ADJOURNMENT
: 4: 01 p.m.

